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NZILA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

held on FRIDAY 5 November 2010

Kowhai Room, Student Union Building, Lincoln University, Christchurch

Meeting opened 9.21am

1
PRESENT

Dennis Scott, Grant Edge, Robin Rawson, Sally Peake, Rory Langbridge, Heidi Monks, Andrew Gray, Hannah Lewthwaite

Minute taker: Melanie Whittaker

Guests:

Wayne Rimmer and Jacky Bowring, Neil Challenger on Awards (1.30-2.00pm)
LA Law Group (Di Lucas, Rob Watson and Phil Butler, an employment law expert) (4-4.30pm)
2
APOLOGIES

Nil
3
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

Exec.08.2010 Minutes

Exec.08.2010 - Minutes Final In Committee 5.1 LifeMember.doc
Exec.08.2010 - Minutes Final In Committee 5.17.3 Membership.doc
It was moved (Dennis/Sally) and unanimously Carried, THAT the minutes of the August 2010 meeting be accepted as a true and accurate record.
Exec.06.2010 Minutes – amendments as per Exec.08.2010 to be accepted
Exec.06.2010 Minutes final In Committee 5.5 Conference.doc

Exec.06.2010 Minutes final In Committee 5.10 Accreditation.doc
Exec.06.2010 Minutes final In Committee 5.2 Life Membership.doc

Exec.06.2010 Minutes final In Committee 5.17 Membership.doc

It was moved (Grant/Rory) and unanimously Carried, THAT the amended June 2010 minutes be accepted as a true and accurate record.

4
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES:

Other matters arising and action items from the previous meeting minutes were covered during portfolio officers’ reports.

5
OFFICERS’ REPORTS

5.1
PRESIDENT (Dennis Scott)

See also 5.12.5 Urban Design Panel

Dennis’ attendance at new Auckland Council and Urban Design champions.
5.1.6
Liaison with Other Professional Bodies

Sally reported that she participated at the Auckland Tree Council AGM.  They are looking at developing a working party which Sally will participate on to represent the Landscape Architect point of view.
5.1.18
Complaints

Taken In Committee

5.2 HONORARY SECRETARY (Rory Langbridge)
Precirculated and tabled for discussion

5 2 Exec 08 10 -  Honourary secretary.pdf
5.2 Hon Secretary Exec Officer Position.docx
5.2.1 Election to Life Membership

Rory advised of his ongoing consultation and communication with the Ruru Group in order to establish criteria for Life Membership nominations.

Action: Rory

5.2.6
Executive Officer position
Review of Executive Officer Position

The tabled Honorary Secretary’s Executive Officer Position document emailed to Exec on 29 October was introduced by Rory.  Melanie gave the background to the origination of the paper.

Melanie’s resignation letter was tabled. Discussion ensued
To prepare for Melanie’s replacement she was asked to break up the Executive Officer position into:

· straight admin roles (eg: Registered Membership mentor registry, accounts)

· management roles
· planning roles

· interface roles

· which tasks could taken over by any current Exec member

· what roles would Melanie be prepared to continue with?

Example:  could look at strategy who is communicating with IFLA/AILA/2013

Hannah identified marketing/communication role as an opportunity for further involvement by a consultant

The meeting further discussed:

· Vision where the institute could go - for all Executive's consideration

· Melanie to provide what she sees as her vision for the Institute and ambition for any role she may have enthusiasm for continuing
· The Institute needs a “business plan”, (a picture of how the Institute is to move forward)

· What contribution moving forward Melanie can provide the Institute
· It was noted that under Di Lucas’ presidency a ”vision for the Institute document” was commenced

It was moved (Sally/Dennis) and unanimously Carried, THAT it is with regret that the Institute accepts Melanie’s resignation as Executive Officer and look forward to working with her in her new role which will defined.

The Executive asked Melanie to retain her role as Webmaster and IT Support which was accepted.

The meeting acknowledged Melanie’s offer to table an exit report and to be available for an exit interview.

The meeting noted that this would be Melanie’s last Exec meeting.

Action:

Grant - locate vision document under Di Lucas Presidency

Grant – contact Sue Dick for work done on job descriptions

Robin – look at objectives in the Constitution how it fits in with business plan/objective to move forward

All exec – work on their Exec portfolio job descriptions

Melanie – job task list

5.2.3 Executive Nominations/Election

A proposed election timeframe was noted as precirculated, tabled and accepted.
It was moved (Robin/Andrew) and unanimously Carried:

THAT Melanie be invited and she duly accepted the role to manage this project for the Institute.

THAT 6 December as the date for nominations to be received was agreed to.

Action: Melanie
5.2.12 Oral History

Rory read to the meeting Shona McCahon’s email of 4 November 2010.  Discussion ensued.
Recommendation

THAT the Executive respond to Shona expressing support and acceptance for her application to the Lotteries Commission.

The Institute to advise the Lotteries Commission that the Institute is endorsing the project, words to this effect:

The Institute has allocated funding of $15,900 at the 2009 AGM to assist the NZILA Oral History Project of which $2,978 +GST has been drawn down.  The letter to the Lotteries Commission to include an extract from the 2009 AGM minutes.
THAT at the 2010 AGM the NZILA Oral History Project was deferred to the 2011 operational year for completion of the project.
THAT the Executive support the people identified in Shona’s report to be interviewed.
After discussion the meeting recorded that $10,900 has been budgeted for the Oral History Project for the 2011 operational year.

Action: Rory

to write to Shona with extract from minutes
5.3 TREASURER (Grant Edge)
5.3.7
2010 outstanding Subscriptions

Approximately 30 outstanding 2010 subscriptions (who have not responded to reminders) are being followed up by Robin with good response.
Invite to Ex-Associate members to apply for Registration – little uptake.  2 responded with maybes.  Robin volunteered to followup.

5.3.14
2011 Budget

The Treasurer tabled to the meeting:
1. Draft 2011 subscription table

2. Recommendation: proposed budget for 2011 aims at income $158500 balanced expenditure 

These documents were as tabled to the August 2010 meeting.  Discussion ensued:
· IFLA VP not requiring the full $7,500 allowance, can reduce to $4,500

· Divert the $3,000 surplus on marketing, submission on RM Stage 2 documents 

· YP advertising was discussed and it was decided not to continue with the generic advert as per the 2010 books (at cost of $12850) instead the funds to be diverted to meet the shortfall of Landscape Architecture New Zealand magazine production ($10,000 to replace Landscape Industries Association contribution).

· New expense budget item ‘contingency’ to included

5.3.7
2011 Subscriptions

Zero fees for Students was discussed.  The objective being for them to engage and be more involved with their Institute, and for future retention as Graduates.  The meeting was advised there are approximately 300-400 students across all 3 tertiary institutes at all levels of study.
Hannah said the Institute has student representation and that branches communicate well with students.  This would be a further opportunity for better communication.

Discussion ensued:  for $0 fees Instead of a magazine going individually to student members a bulk supply of magazines be sent to the Universities instead.

It was moved (Hannah/Grant) and unanimously Carried: THAT the student subscription be set at $30+GST and benefits remain the same (ie includes the magazine being personally sent to them). 

It was moved (Grant/Dennis) and unanimously Carried:
THAT the proposed subscription rates for 2011 be adopted (with the introduction of $30 for students)
THAT the treasurer prepare the final budgets for 2011 based on the 2010 with changes to Telecom YP being transferred to LANZ and marketing budget reduction in IFLA $3000 to be distributed elsewhere

Action: Grant
Aim to get subscription invoices in the post in December (to take advantage of Melanie’s availability).
Action: Melanie

5.4
DOCUMENTATION/NZILA RECORDS (Grant Edge)
Nothing to report
5.5 CONFERENCES (Heidi Monks)
Precirculated and tabled for discussion
5.5 Conference Workshop -  Exec.11.2010.doc
5.5.13
2013 NZILA/AILA IFLA World Congress - Auckland
Report from Renee Davies (2013 Chair) tabled.  Grant will visit the Committee sometime to run through requirements with them. 

5.5.17
2011 Workshop Kerikeri

Mick Farrow will report soon with update for 2011 after their meeting prior in the week.

5.5.18
2012 Conference - Christchurch 
Theme “What makes the creative landscape architect creative”, submission has been received for Insite.  Planning going well.

5.6
GRADUATE AFFAIRS (Hannah Lewthwaite)
Hannah reported that the Young Landscape Architects Group is progressing and anticipates some more formal being established in the new year.  The Young Grad and Student Chapter overlap and  any proposal will look at how to accommodate this.
Hannah advised of an enquiry what rate should be paying a new graduate.  The meeting advised that such enquiries be directed to the surveys published on the members only area on the website.

5.7
EDUCATION (Andrew Gray)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion 

5.10 Accreditation & Education Report - Exec.11.2010.doc
5.8
IFLA LIAISON (Alan Titchener)

5.9
REGISTERED MEMBERSHIP (renamed from Associateship) (Sally Peake)
Precirculated and tabled for discussion
7.0 Associateship Report - Exec.11.10.doc
5.9.6
Registration Pack

The Registered Membership Guide has been finalised. Formatting required and will then be available for the membership.
Action: Melanie 
How to launch Registered membership:
1. Article in LANZ magazine Dec issue.  Key points to be highlighted.  Photos and articles have been sent to Michael Barrett

2. Insite 

Introduction and information for the Mentor Guide to be sent as a document to all Registered members via email.  Post on website.
Action: Melanie
See also 5.13.11 Registration Marketing
5.10
ACCREDITATION (Andrew Gray)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion
5.10 Accreditation & Education Report - Exec.11.2010.doc

5.10.2
Lincoln Taken In Committee
5.11
CPD (Robin Rawson)

5.12
BRANCH LIAISON (Robin Rawson)

5.12.5
Urban Design Panels
Dennis’ reported on a meeting he attended with new Auckland Council and Urban Design champions.

It was moved (Sally/Dennis) and unanimously Carried, THAT Dennis be given the authority on behalf of the executive to agree to a joint letter requesting that the Urban Design Panel be on maintained and supported on the Auckland Council.

5.13
COMMUNICATIONS  (Hannah Lewthwaite)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion

5.13 Exec.11.2010 - LANZ Magazine.doc (tabled by Dennis)Press release announcement Alan Titchener IFLA APR VP & Registered Membership
Hannah to advise where the Press release announcing Alan Titchener’s appointment as IFLA APR Vice-President has been circulated and published.

Action: Hannah
5.13.11 Registration Marketing

See also 5.16.10 Registered Membership re release of media release to different organisations.

Registered membership media release article has been written. Where should this be sent for publication?

· other professional institute magazines 

· What other publications can it be requested be printed in?
Action: Hannah

5.13.20
Landscape Architecture New Zealand magazine 

Dennis addressed the meeting with respect to the magazine.

· An opportunity is now presented to revise the mailing list (with Landscaping New Zealand no longer contributing), breakdown to come or be requested from AGM.

· Where is it available via retail

· LIANZ paid $10,000 now their contribution to be met by the Institute

· Positive feedback received from members and other professions

· Criticism perhaps not identified as Institute’s publication?

· Magazine – the Institute get a sponsor?  They take a page to pay for the balance - How would this sit with their advertisers and relationship with AGM?

· MOU to be reviewed and resigned – have facility for NZILA to have independence to accommodate its own sponsor advertising in the mag. NZILA to specify position for its ongoing advert (suggestion advertorial type content).  

· MOU to ensure Institute has input to the mailing list size and distribution recipients.  (who are AGM anticipating are going to pay for the additional copies)

· Position of adverts?  NZILA backpage, Resene inside front

· Standard NZILA Advert need reviewing?

Action: Hannah

communicate outcome to Editorial Committee to action

5.14
WEBSITE/INSITE (Melanie Whittaker)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion
5.14 Website Report - Exec.11.2010.doc

5.15
AWARDS (Heidi Monks)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion
5.15 Exec.08.2010 Awards.doc
5.15 Awards Debrief  from JB & WW CanWest.doc
5.15.9 NZILA Award breakdown cost proposal from AGM.pdf
1.36pm welcome Jacky Bowring, Wayne Rimmer and Neil Challenger

Jacky spoke to the precirculated Awards memo tabled by herself and Wayne Rimmer.
· Publicity – not enough post awards or profile for the Awards generally.
· NZIA model worth looking at, regional awards – local celebration.

· NZIA celebrate a single award very well.  Eg:  Is the benchmark achieved?  If yes then recognised with an award
· The Institute’s Gold Silver and Bronze seems inequitable.  Language in the citations lead, by the entrants, to an interpretation of lack of consistency.
Heidi responded to the concerns raised:
· Regional awards – main problem would be to find an adequate number of judges.

· The national awards programme requires 9 judges over the 3 categories and it was difficult this time to secure suitable judges for the 2 weeks they were required.

· 7 branches would definitely raise a problem of finding judges.
· Students could be done at national level.
· Neil thinks branches would welcome opportunity to have regional awards.  Then potential to “upload” to national award.

· Publicity at regional level is more successful.

· Branch boundaries for regional awards would need to be looked at.

· Could look at alternative national awards one year and regional the other.

· Survey to go out Heidi will liaise with Jacky, Wayne and Neil on this.

The Awards success is positive - the burden on administration of the awards programme is going to get more onerous as the level of entries increase.

Heidi advised she has a scheduled meeting next week with convenor of the NZIA awards.  Will enquire if that NZIA convenor is interested in putting in a price proposal for the NZILA awards.

2.18pm Jacky and Wayne were thanked for their attendance and left the meeting
2.18pm Neil Challenger continues to address the meeting as Canterbury Westland branch chair.  The CanWest branch are hosting the 2012 conference and awards.
Discussion ensued on the Model for upcoming conference/awards.

Awards - need to pursue a greater level of sponsorship to make them “work”.  The Awards programme is just breaking even or in 2008 lost money.  The Awards are a great marketing opportunity for the Institute.

5.16
REGISTRATION (Registrar Rachel de Lambert)

Neil Challenger advised the meeting of a situation where a member is taking maternity leave.  How does taking leave impact on submitting CPD?  Does taking a year out affect registration status?

Discussion ensued, issue is about maintaining professional currency and competency.
The Executive felt that CPD is quite easy to obtain and therefore maintain.  Robin to draft a response to the member concerned and consider something for inclusion in Insite.
Is there another issue here as well?  More women graduates than men, yet more men in the practice?  Would this make for a good branch debate?
Action: Robin
5.17
Administration/Correspondence/Membership (Melanie Whittaker)

Tabled:

5.17.1 
Inwards correspondence

5.17.2 
Outwards correspondence

5.17.3 
5.17.3 Membership 

New Members as tabled were approved, in addition.

Membership – Taken In Committee
Alan Morgan’s resignation, due to retirement, accepted with regret.  A letter from the Institute signed by Dennis to be sent to Alan.  The executive noted a 1998 acknowledgement from the Institute was presented to Alan at the conference in Wellington that year.
Action: Melanie/Rory

These acknowledgements to be mentioned in Insite
Action: Melanie
5.18
ENVIRONMENT AND ENVIRONMENTAL LEGISLATION  (Sally Peake and Rory Langbridge )

Precirculated and tabled for discussion 
5.18 Environment & Legislation Report - Exec.11.10.doc
5.18.0
General

Sally advised in her report that finding a way to respond to input into submissions continues to elude the Institute and she suggests a two-pronged attack. Firstly to invite members to sign up to ‘special interest areas’ so that they may be invited to contribute to work or submissions that the Executive Committee elect to make. And, secondly, that each year the Executive considers sponsoring a piece of work that addresses a particular topic for example a ‘position paper’ or ‘think piece’. This may be paid work as part of the special project fund.
Recommendation:

That each year as part of the membership process, members are invited to nominate areas of ‘special interest’: and

That the Executive Committee considers introducing an annual process to identify and produce suitable topics for publication as a position paper or think piece.
5.18.6
Submissions

Sally advised she is working on a submission for the Building Competitive Cities, Reform of the urban and infrastructure planning system (Resource Management Stage2).  This submission is due by 17 December.

Action: Sally

5.18.15
RMA practitioners training framework
Currently on hold.  MfE has formed a special group to review it.

5.18.18
NZILA Landscape Charter/NZ Landscape Strategy

The letter to stakeholders seeking their feedback is ready to be sent.  Rory to converse with Sally re stakeholder recipients as a matter of urgency.

Action:
Rory to send letter to stakeholders

5.18.20
Landscape Planning Initiative (Education Foundation)
Sally submitted some examples from the graphic designer of the Best Practice Note Landscape Assessment And Sustainable Management, Visual Simulation Documents together with the preface for the meeting to consider.
· the yellow contrast one was the preferred choice.
· use the graphic example from the front cover of the Vol 1 Manual for consistency.

· Sally to finalise the footer requirements
· Sally to communicate with Aaron at Creative Fix to finalise

It was agreed THAT Sally action the above

Action: Sally
5.18.21
A National Policy Statement for Landscape (initiated 2010 AGM)

Need to followup with the MfE from the meeting in August attended by Frank, Dennis and Sally.  Dennis wants to send something with it.  ie the Charter.

National Environmental Standards – Dennis and Hannah expressed concern with respect to this issue.  Hannah to send Dennis the submission she prepared at CCC.

Action: Hannah

5.19
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
The Annual General Meeting would be taking place on 9 March 2011 immediately prior to the commencement of the 2011 Kerikeri workshop.
Action: Rory/Grant 

keep track of timeline dates for notices etc
5.20
NZILA EDUCATION FOUNDATION (Frank Boffa)

5.20.6
2008 Landscape Planning Initiative Workshop

5.20.6.1
LPI Workshop Guideline Documents

See 5.18.20 Landscape Planning Initiative (Education Foundation)
5.21
STUDENT AFFAIRS (Hannah Lewthwaite)

5.22
CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY COUNCIL (Andrew Gray)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion 
5.22 CIC Report - Exec.11.2010.doc

5.23
URBAN DESIGN (Andrew Gray)

6
DOCUMENTATION PRACTICE SUPPORT (Grant Edge)

7
ASSOCIATESHIP PROCESS AND MEMBERSHIP REVIEW (Sally Peake/Julia Williams)

Precirculated and tabled for discussion
7.0 Associateship Report - Exec.11.10.doc

See also 5.9 Registered Membership
8
GENERAL BUSINESS

8.1
Lincoln’s proposed ‘Designed New Zealand Landscape book’
Neil Challenger updated the meeting on this proposal advising that Lincoln needs to defer the proposal put to the Executive last year as the project would not meet the criteria for Government performance based research funding.  The project would be ideal as a volunteer project.  Lincoln is happy for the Institute to take the proposal somewhere else if required.

8.2
The Canterbury Earthquake

Neil Challenger reported to the meeting that the Earthquake has had an effect.  Maybe not quite such a disaster.  The CanWest Earthquake Committee is working on “greening areas of rubble sites”.  Disappointment opportunity for inclusion has not been uptaken by the architects, who are mainly interested in what Landscape Architects can be done for amenity value. Found difficult to get to the table and join the debate.

Dennis advised that he is going to take a profile at national level via the CEO Forum.  The last CEO Forum meeting focused on the Earthquake where there was a large impetus by the Engineers to establish a taskforce.

8.2
LA Law
4.15pm welcome Di Lucas, Robert Watson, Phil Butler (employment law expert)
Di and Robert briefed the meeting on their successful meeting with Nicky Wagner.  However Maurice Williamson was not sympathetic to their viewpoint.  They then met with Phil Butler re designers promoting themselves as landscape architects “practising in the LA field” which led to the invitation for Phil to accompany them to this meeting with the Executive.
Phil addressed the meeting mentioning the position of the search results when Googling “Landscape Architect” which returned a result on the top of page 1.  When Googling “Chch Registered LA” the NZILA website came up on page 2, Phil felt this was a disadvantage.
He proceeded to tell the meeting about his law practice engaging a consultant and embarking on a Google Adwords campaign at the cost of $5,000pa to increase his business ranking on Google.  His IT person had also extolled the virtues of Twitter for his business.
Talking about an approach – if garden design people hold themselves out to be LA then there needs to be political approach to ensure NZILA ranks high up on website results.  Phil feels the Institute could do more to highlight to consumer difference between Registered LA and just LA, this distinction needs to be reduced down to language that can be understood by consumer.
How do you feel with people without qualifications who hold themselves out be LA who are not?  – Phil’s advice was to look for dishonest representations on their website, Yellow Pages etc and report them to the Commerce Commission.
Di feels to be listed in the YP as a LA this should need to be verified.  The Institute should be talking to the YP not to muddle LA and Designers in their book.  Di suggests the Institute should be approaching YP about this.  It was not resolved if or whom would do this.
Di questioned the meeting “what is the strategy for the Institute to promote Registered LA?”.  She was reminded of the YP advert campaign for 2010 which promoted the engagement of a Registered LA, the production of the promotion CD and the consultancy page on the NZILA website defaulting to the Registered Members listing.
Di raised Grads having a consultancy listing.  Is their own business listing entitlement different if a Grad is an employee within a big practice or self employed to be entitled to a NZILA website listing?

At the moment a GradNZILA is entitled to call themselves a LA (as that is their professional academic qualification) and is entitled to a consultancy listing on the website.

Legal point of view – Consumer Guarantees Act.

At the moment the Institute is not able to get any protection on the term “Landscape Architect”, instead need to get one step ahead and be at the top of lists etc, and need to use technology to do it. Important to get branding across.

Need to enter into an optimisation programme Phil said – doing well without a city attachment – with a city attachment results drops down the list.  He considered however that results return well.

Need to identify within Labour, target in winnable electorates for next election. 

4.30pm Di Lucas, Robert Watson and Phil Butler were thanked for their attendance and left the meeting.

Melanie advised post meeting that all Grads are entitled to a consultancy or public sector listing on the NZILA website whether they are employees or self employed, this has been discussed and resolved before.  The consumer is protected by contract documentation the member uses, any employment contract, The Fair Trading Act and Consumer Guarantees Act.
Phil’s compliment that the NZILA website returns at the top of the list when searching for LA was acknowledged.  Melanie advised that to enter into a GoogleAdwords campaign is costly because it is time consuming.  Phil had given the example of searching for Christchurch Registered Landscape Architect.  The Institute represents all members across the country. Any campaign would need to ensure all members are fairly represented.

Action: Melanie

to do a briefing paper for the Institute about using technology to gain higher rankings for specific search inputs
10
NEXT MEETING DATES
February 2011 (last full meeting of the current Exec when most deadlines should be achieved for handover)

9 March 2011 – Executive meeting immediately prior to the AGM
9 March 2011 AGM at the Kerikeri Workshop

Meeting end 5pm
Certified as a true and accurate record.

President .........................................................Date ...............................................
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